REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on Monday 15th July 2013
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker
Mrs A Lovett




In attendance:  Mrs D Henfrey
(Clerk to the Parish Council)


            Mr Andrew Brown (County Councillor)


The meeting was also attended by two members of the public.
1. Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs J Taylor, Cllr Mrs N Dalton and Cllr Mr J Santoro.
2. The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 13th May 2013 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded Cllr D Bunker. 


Before continuing to business matters Chair Mr D Walker welcomed our new County Councillor Mr Andrew Brown. 

Cllr Brown said that he hoped to continue the good work started by Lynn Sykes. He advised the Council that he has been placed on the Planning, Highways and Airport committees and hoped that he would be able to help with any issues we had.

3. Chairman’s Review
a) Traffic Lights – I am pleased to report that the two-week installation was completed on time thus avoiding further, considerable disruption. The Parish Council received numerous complaints, which were discussed by the Highways Department and me. The current phasing seems to be working nicely.
b) Rear Access From New House onto Loughborough road – a friendly & helpful note from us was given to the new owners and the temporary access has now been fenced across with close boarding.
c) Big Lottery – we have received verbal approval from Big Lottery for the transfer over of the Village Hall and now await written confirmation.
d) Rushcliffe Core Strategy – further proposals for Housing development are being circulated at the moment. All Councillors should at least read the introduction.
Charnwood Core Strategy – this is also in circulation and again, an increase in housing development is required before it can be approved. 

In respect of these two major documents, I will arrange a further PC meeting following the Joint Parishes meeting to respond to the two Core Strategy Response requests.

e) Retirement of Rector rev Glynis Hetherington June 2013 – The Rev Glynis of the United Benefice, East Leake,Rempstone,Costock,West Leake and Stanford, retired at the end of June. This evening three potential incumbents are meeting informally with the five Parochial Church councils. Formal interviews will take place tomorrow prior to an appointment being made in the near future.
f) Rempstone Steam Engine Rally & Country Fair – following the cancellation of the 2012 event, the weather this year was extremely kind. Subject to final accounting, the Village Hall tent and the Church tent will have good financial news.





4. Open Discussion Time
a) Right of Way Over The Grange – was questioned as the landowner had recently blocked it. It was reported that a bike has been seen on the field and that dog walkers were abusing the land with animals off leash and dog fouling. The way it had been blocked was flagged as a contentious issue. A parishioner advised that rights of way officer had informed them to take it up with the PC.  Clerk to contact R.o.W at Rushcliffe and investigate.
b) Footpath Behind Welfare field was reported to be in a dangerous state. Clerk to contact R.o.W.

5. Planning Issues, including


      a)11/01468/FUL  Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, Rempstone,     
      Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH.  Detached garage block.  Granted.

b)13/00542/FUL   Mrs A Hodge, Hill Farm Cottage, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics. LE12 6RW.  Proposed first floor and ground floor side extension and internal alterations. Refuse Permission due to increase in size of original property and privacy to neighbouring property.

6. Finance

(a)The Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st April to 31st June 2013 was tabled to Councillors as

Current account £17834.58
Reserve account £3617.55
 (b)Payment of Cheques since last meeting:


	Chq No 00358
	AON Insurance
	Parish and Village Hall Insurance
	1761.02

	 00359
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Photocopying & Stationery
	55.30

	00360
	NALC
	Annual Publications
	16.00

	00361
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Rempstone.org. domain 5 yr. payt
	41.11

	00362
	Heartbeat Trust
	Defibrillator
	1925.00

	Direct Debit
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Quarterly Salary Payment
	467.50

	
	
	
	


7. CCTV Project Update
Clerk advised in Cllr J Santoros’ absence that the last items in the CCTV jigsaw are being put in place at the moment. Contracts have been signed with a date of August 2013 in mind. Cllr Santoro to report any further developments at the September meeting.

8. Neighbourhood Watch
Clerk advised in Cllr J Santoros’ absence that there had only been one incident in Rempstone to report of a car theft. Clerk was also asked to remind everyone that during hot weather to keep front windows and doors closed if going into rear gardens to prevent speculative burglaries.

9. Defibrillator Project Update

Clerk reported that the contracts have been signed and the Heartbeat Trust has received payment. The machine was on order but in the absence of Cllr Mrs N Dalton was unable to advise on a delivery date. Cllr Dalton to report at next meeting.
10. Village Flagpole Locations

Clerk has been in contact with Notts CC regarding the footpath outside the Village Hall and at the corner of the Lay-by. As these are classed as highway, the process is not straightforward and would include solicitors and Public Liability as well as registering it as a monument. It was decided to leave these and look at next to the Village Hall notice board or on the Hall itself. Clerk to get advice and quotes for September meeting.
11. Housing Needs Study
It was decided that as there had been no requests for affordable housing to decline the offer of a study at this time.
12. A.O.B. (Councillors)

a) Traffic survey (2012) has now been received. This will be distributed at the Joint Parishes meeting. Cllr A Lovett reported that the HGV problem is increasing and that especially on the Main Street corner is impossible for two of these lorries to pass and the pavement is constantly being mounted. This will be discussed at the Joint Parish meeting. Clerk to contact new Cllr Andrew Brown and ask for help.
b) RCAN have asked if we would like their representative Greg Hewitt to speak at our next meeting. He would like to inform the PC what RCAN provides and help they can give. PC agreed this would be of interest. Clerk to confirm.
13. Date of Next Meeting: Monday 16th September 2013 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 8.30 pm.









Signed: ____________________________









Date: ______________________________
